

# PREPARING THE UNITED STATES FOR THE SUPERPOWER MARATHON WITH CHINA

MICHAEL BROWN, ERIC CHEWNING, AND PAVNEET SINGH

#### **APRIL 2020**

### **EXECUTIVE SUMMARY**

The U.S. is not prepared for the superpower marathon with China – an economic and technology race likely to last multiple generations. If we are to prevail, we must *compete* rather than contain China. While this competition has many dimensions – political, military, diplomatic, and ideological – the crux of the competition is *geoeconomic*. The key to the economic competition is technology and innovation, which has significant implications for future military advantage as well as commercial prosperity. Investment in longterm research and technology development will have large spillover effects for the economy, creating new industries, companies, and jobs, just as we saw with the space race in an earlier generation.

While there are similarities with the last generational conflict, the Cold War, there are also profound differences which make this a poor historical analogy. Primary among these are China's sheer economic scale and integration into the global economy.

China is well aware of the historical lessons of the Cold War and has committed to not only compete with the United States but to surpass it in technology leadership to fuel continued economic growth. And while the U.S. welcomes global economic growth and champions advancements in technology, the means by which China is pursuing and achieving its goals are often outside the norms of the international economic, financial, and technological system. The U.S. must prepare itself for the most important competition of our generation by ensuring that government, academia, and businesses are fully engaged. Specifically, the U.S. should (1) bolster federal investment in basic R&D, (2) attract and develop human capital in STEM fields, (3) develop an integrated economic statecraft strategy, and (4) focus on the *long term* in businesses and capital markets.

The outcome of this geoeconomic competition is by no means certain. We must strengthen our resolve and discipline in improving our competitiveness, an issue which draws strong bipartisan support. If the U.S. fails to prepare for this superpower marathon, we will resign ourselves to becoming a second-rate power while the world looks up to a new global leader with strikingly different values and views.

### **INTRODUCTION**

Last summer, we celebrated the 50th anniversary of one of mankind's most significant achievements landing a man on the moon. But why did the United States go to the moon? This was a direct outcome of the Sputnik moment when the launching of a Soviet satellite signaled a new and dangerous chapter in the Cold War where technological achievement in space was considered paramount to military superiority on earth. The understanding of who our adversary was in ideological terms and the stakes of prevailing in this race were crystal clear to our leaders, to all Americans, and to our allies.

Today, the U.S. faces a dilemma in managing its relationship with China. Born out of the Cold War, American-Sino relations were defined by our confrontation with the Soviet Union and experience on the Korean peninsula: first in identifying China as a Communist adversary; then, after Nixon's trip in 1972, as a useful wedge against the Soviets, until the collapse of the Soviet Union ushered in a period of globalization with China as an emerging market for U.S. commercial interests.

While today's U.S.-China tensions appear to share similarities with the U.S.-Soviet standoff during the Cold War, it would be ineffective to implement another containment strategy. The current competition with China is like none we have faced before and calls for a unique term in our political vocabulary as well as innovative policy thinking. We are in a superpower marathon with China - an economic and technology race likely to last multiple generations for which we are not fully prepared. If we are to prevail, we must compete with rather than contain China. While this competition has many geopolitical dimensions including military, diplomatic, and ideological - the crux of the competition is geoeconomic. We focus here on the foundation of that economic competition - technology and innovation - which has significant implications for future military advantage, jockeying defense industrial ecosystems, and ultimately for commercial prosperity.

## SIMILARITIES WITH THE COLD WAR

The clear similarities with the Cold War are why many reach for this historical analogy. The U.S.-Soviet contest was also global and multidimensional as two opposing superpowers offered dramatically different visions of the relationships between individuals and society and between markets and the state. Beyond national security, the Cold War was also a battle about political economy and societal visions.

Similarly, the competition with China is the national security threat of our generation just as the Soviet Union was the threat of the last. With President Xi Jinping's launch of the Belt and Road Initiative (BRI) in 2013, the competition became global in terms of political influence, investments, and trade. Just as in the Cold War, this is also an ideological conflict since the Chinese Communist Party (CCP) does not value individual freedom and views the rule of law as well as freedoms of speech and press as existential threats.<sup>1</sup> And, just as in the Cold War, there is a propaganda war being waged by China to make the world safe for authoritarianism and highlight what makes the Chinese

model great. Beijing utilizes global media, influence over Chinese students studying abroad, and its presence on university campuses in the United States and other countries through Confucius Institutes and research partnerships to favorably shape global views about the ruling regime.

Adding to passions on both sides, both Americans and Chinese feel (just as the Soviets felt) that history is on their side. The U.S. notion of exceptionalism combined with global leadership since 1945 fuels this perception as the communist ideology that workers will inevitably rise up against capitalism did for the Soviets. China views its rise to global preeminence as a restoration to its rightful place in the world, since prior to the "century of humiliation," China was the leading power for most of the past 5,000 years.

# "

Despite these emotional views of historical inevitability, global leadership in military and economic terms may well be decided starkly by relative technology advantage and innovation.

Despite these emotional views of historical inevitability, global leadership in military and economic terms may well be decided starkly by relative technology advantage and innovation. In the space race, political and economic commitment to developing advanced technology determined the winner. And just as with the space race, there will be large spillover effects to the economy as technology creates new industries and future economic prosperity. Investment in science and basic research enabled the U.S. to lead the world economically and militarily for decades by building on technology from the Cold War such as: the internet, spaced-based communications and geolocation, semiconductors, software, and computer processing. The culmination of these technologies - commandand-control capability through the Global Positioning System (GPS), encrypted communications and battlefield domain surveillance, night vision, stealth, and precision-guided munitions - provided the U.S. military overmatch for a generation. In winning the geoeconomic battle, the West also won the military competition. Chinese leaders have studied this history and are determined not to repeat the Soviets' mistake of not focusing on the economic competition.

# **NOT A NEW COLD WAR**

There are five key differences between today's People's Republic of China and yesterday's Soviet Union that make the Cold War and containment a poor analogy and prescription for a 21st century Sino-American competition.

#### China's economic scale

The Soviet Union at its peak was never more than 57% of the U.S. economy, with some experts calculating numbers as low as 43%.<sup>2</sup> Contrast that with China's meteoric economic rise. China's economy has grown from being a tenth of the size of the U.S. economy in the 1970s to being the world's second largest national economy. By purchasing power parity (PPP), China is already 25% larger than the U.S.,<sup>3</sup> and some forecasters expect China to become larger than the U.S. in dollar terms within the next 10 years. Since becoming the world's leading power, the U.S. has never faced a rival with a larger economy. Even during World War II, the combined economies of the Allied powers was over twice as large as those of the Axis.<sup>4</sup> Contending with a rival economic peer like China is an entirely new problem set for policymakers.

#### China's integration in the global economy

The Soviet Union was never a member of the General Agreement on Tariffs and Trade (GATT) and trade was not a major factor in the relatively closed Soviet economy.<sup>5</sup> Compare that with China, who as one foreign policy observer noted is, "the world's largest trading nation and exporter, its overseas interests include, among other things, the safety and security of more than 1 million Chinese nationals working overseas, 140 million Chinese traveling abroad every year, some 40,000 Chinese enterprises around the globe, and overseas property and investment of \$7 trillion."<sup>6</sup> There are more than 300,000 Chinese students studying in the U.S. each year, an unthinkable occurrence with the Soviets during the Cold War. As the COVID-19 pandemic illustrated, disruptions to China's economy have

significant implications on the global supply chain.<sup>7</sup> The degree of economic integration is a key reason why a containment strategy is futile.

What's more, China is aggressively taking steps to expand and consolidate its economic sphere of influence through the BRI, which is expanding global markets for Chinese goods, companies, and overseas jobs. While this increased level of investment in other countries benefits the global economy, China's imposition of punishing debt levels and economic coercion enable China to create a web of dependent relationships. A critical underpinning of BRI is the Digital Silk Road which creates a proprietary technology infrastructure to support economic development and power projection. Through a network of submarine and cross-border fiber optic cables, coupled with remote sensing, communications, and other satellite services, the digital component of BRI is seeking to enable everything from e-commerce and artificial intelligence (AI) to satellites and smart cities as part of a closed system controlled by China.

# China's desire and ability to manipulate global institutions

Xi has called for his nation to "lead the reform of the global governance system."8 By creating new international institutions like the Asian Infrastructure Investment Bank (AIIB) and New Development Bank (NDB) as well as expanding its influence in existing international organizations, Beijing is proving to be very adept at shaping the multilateral system to suit its desired outcomes. From its active use of the World Trade Organization (WTO) to file trade disputes against the U.S. and other advanced economies to its assertiveness in setting the development agenda at the World Bank, China is thoughtfully using the governance and tools of international economic institutions as extensions of its statecraft. Additionally, through its "China Standards 2035" project, Beijing aims to control the global standards setting bodies such as the International Organization for Standardization (ISO), the United Nations International Telecommunications Union (ITU) and the International Electrotechnical Commission (IEC) with overwhelming participation to ensure that its information technology (IT) and telecommunications standards are favored over interoperability.<sup>9</sup> This stands in stark contrast to the Soviet Union, which repudiated participation in the Bretton Woods institutions as organizations designed to save capitalism.  $^{\rm 10}$ 

# China's embrace of civil and military technology fusion

China's authoritarian regime can control all economic sectors (government, business and academia) just as the Soviets could, but the CCP recognizes the importance of technology investments to create the spillover economic benefits to a technology leader. Indeed, by actively promoting the fusion of its military, civilian industrial, science, and technology sectors, Beijing's military-civil fusion strategy strives to build the country into an economic, technological, and military superpower while ensuring that overall control of these elements of national power remain firmly in the hands of the CCP. Indeed, as Congressman Mike Gallagher noted "prominent CCP members and Chinese industrialists promote surveillance technology as a means of not only ensuring obedience to the Party, but also succeeding where every other Marxist experiment has failed."11

The pace of technology change has accelerated dramatically relative to the Cold War meaning that disruptive shifts in industries, ecosystems, and global trade occur much more rapidly than ever before. Many of these digital technologies from AI to 5G are dual-use – important commercially as well as militarily – and may even determine military superiority. As Secretary of Defense Mark Esper told the Senate Armed Services Committee during his confirmation hearing, "artificial intelligence will change the character of warfare. I believe whoever masters it first will dominate the battlefield for many, many, many years."<sup>12</sup>

# "

Whereas the Soviets saw information technology and the dissemination of information as a threat to the survival of the regime, the CCP's comprehensive social credit system wholly embraces social media as well as GPS and facial recognition for extreme population control. Embracing these new technologies enables the CCP to control society in a way the Soviets might only have dreamed of. In fact, whereas the Soviets saw information technology and the dissemination of information as a threat to the survival of the regime, the CCP's comprehensive social credit system wholly embraces social media as well as GPS and facial recognition for extreme population control.

# Unlike the Cold War, there is insufficient consensus among Western allies on how to respond

There is inadequate consensus within the United States, or among its allies, of the economic or national security threat that China presents. Near the end of the Obama administration, while officials raised significant concerns about Chinese state-sponsored cyber activity and state-backed semiconductor technology acquisition, there was no systemic assessment of how the U.S. should respond. America's political leadership now agrees that past policies with China have not worked and a more aggressive posture is necessary. While a broad-based, bipartisan coalition to better prepare ourselves for the competition with China has emerged, it is unclear if this will hold for multiple administrations in the same way that containment endured as the dominant U.S. grand strategy during the Cold War.

Furthermore, as the U.K. government's recent decision to not ban Huawei from participating in its 5G network illustrates, many of America's closest traditional allies have thus far been far more reticent to publicly challenge China where economic issues are concerned, even when they bleed into national security.<sup>13</sup> NATO may very well adapt to confront China's traditional military challenge - as NATO Secretary-General Jens Stoltenberg said at the conclusion of the alliance's December 2019 meeting, "we have now of course recognized that the rise of China has security implications for all allies."14 But liberal democracies, steeped in free market thinking, are far more comfortable discussing and acting in concert to address shared geopolitical concerns and far less so when the concerns are geoeconomic.

For these reasons, the playbook the U.S. used against the Soviet Union will not work in a geoeconomic competition with China. Perhaps the most dangerous aspect of a Cold War analogy is the implicit belief that because we won the Cold War, we will also win the next strategic competition.

### CHINA TRANSFORMING TO FUEL ITS ECONOMY

China is designing its domestic and foreign policy so that it not only can compete with the United States but surpass it, with a singular focus on the importance of technology leadership in transforming the Chinese economy. As Xi made clear in his 19th Party Congress address in 2017, national rejuvenation requires cementing China's standing as a "country of innovators" and implementing an "innovationdriven development strategy."<sup>15</sup> Most members of the Politburo are scientists and engineers who highly value both education and the role that science can play in building a productive society and prosperous economy. In fact, China is executing a multi-decade plan to transfer technology to increase the size and value-add of its economy.<sup>16</sup>

To be the world's largest economy, China must transform its economy even faster in the future by increasing the research and development (R&D) intensity of its economy. Beijing has directed academia, business, and the government to collaborate on 16 "Major Special Projects"<sup>17</sup> that are akin in size and scope to the Manhattan Project; the aim of these endeavors is grand-scale technology innovations in quantum communications, next generation broadband wireless mobile communications (5G), genetic transformation, high-resolution Earth observation, and manned space flight. To improve its military capability, China is employing the military-civil fusion strategy ensuring innovation in these endeavors transfers to the military.

China's economic scale is in large part due to its population, which at 1.3 billion people is roughly four times that of the United States. However, China's economic nationalism goes well beyond its larger population or comparative advantage as the government employs all the tools of statecraft to accelerate economic growth. Specifically, over the past 30 years, China has employed many mercantilist tools to overwhelming advantage in its trading relationships, including currency manipulation, dumping (such as with the solar panel industry to gain market leadership), opaque domestic regulations that benefit Chinese companies, limiting market access to foreign firms (most notably with the "Great Firewall" to regulate the internet), forcing joint ventures to capture foreign firms' intellectual property, and providing state subsidies of land and capital.<sup>18</sup>

Additionally, China employs industrial policy, investing in future-oriented economic activity which is technology intensive. This is a far different industrial policy than the Soviets deployed because China makes use of market incentives. Through its successive five-year plans and the "Made in China 2025" strategic plan,19 China details plans for increasing technological progress and import substitution which, if successful, will transfer global market leadership to China from the U.S. in many high technology markets such as semiconductors, computer hardware and software, networking and communications, automobiles, and genetic engineering. Chinese government support of firms pursuing industrial policy goals includes low-cost capital, state-directed investment funds for foreign technology, and state-directed cybertheft and industrial espionage. The benefits of this industrial policy are most notable in the national champion firms which are protected from domestic competition, building large economies of scale before competing globally. Successful examples in global markets include Huawei (which has overtaken Cisco, Nokia, and Ericsson as the worldwide leader in telecommunications equipment). Baidu (which has the mandate to become the worldwide leader in AI) and Alibaba (which ties Amazon as the global leader in e-commerce). In the defense sector, China is cultivating a robust industrial base to include seven domestic firms exceeding \$5 billion in annual revenues, each of them ranking in the top 20 defense companies globally.<sup>20</sup>

"

We should anticipate a long-term coexistence with China rather than a definitive conclusion as we had with the Cold War.

# PREPARE FOR A SUPERPOWER MARATHON

To effectively address the national security threat that China presents, we must envision a new paradigm for a multi-generation competition where two powers stand far above other strong regional powers. While the term superpower marathon implies an artificial finish line, U.S. strategy should be designed to improve U.S. competitiveness no matter what the future brings for China. We should anticipate a long-term coexistence with China rather than a definitive conclusion as we had with the Cold War.<sup>21</sup> Technology – and especially commercial technology - will almost certainly play a more important role in fueling economic competition than in the Cold War. Geopolitical and military competition in this marathon are derived from that economic strength and are not independent dimensions.

#### Is the U.S. government ready to compete?

When the U.S. government has unity of purpose it is the most powerful and influential entity in the world. The combination of military, economic, and scientific tools at its disposal ensure military and economic preeminence. This was certainly the case in the Cold War when all instruments of statecraft were employed to deter and ultimately defeat the Soviet Union. The government highlighted the competition and inspired the American public while coordinating policy priorities across departments and agencies. In successive administrations - with bipartisan support - the government fostered an unparalleled scientific enterprise that aspired to moonshots and breakthroughs at national laboratories and universities, which the private sector commercialized, creating a virtuous cycle of innovation for both national and economic security.

Tomorrow's battlespace will involve asymmetric technologies designed to neutralize U.S. advantages such as anti-satellite weapons, small drones and improvised explosive devices as well as new competition in the cyber and space domains. Many are dual-use technologies that will enable adversaries to circumvent or attack the monoculture capabilities of the Department of Defense (DOD).<sup>22</sup> Therefore the DOD faces a modernization challenge of the highest

order: simultaneously modernizing existing platforms such as the nuclear triad while also changing the force composition by investing in dual-use technologies such as AI, space, cyber, and small drones. Fortunately, Congress and the DOD are already aligned in creating a new acquisition fast lane (Section 804) that allows for earlier prototyping that "keeps flawed concepts from entering production...a whopping 70% of any program's total cost."23 Additionally, as one response to China's civil-military fusion strategy, the Pentagon has established the Defense Innovation Unit to accelerate adoption of commercial technology into the military and broaden the base of military suppliers to include companies with leading-edge technology. Similarly, with U.S. Army Futures Command and U.S. Air Force Ventures, the military services are changing to adopt more commercial technology more rapidly from industry. However, in total, these innovation activities are only 1 or 2% of Pentagon procurement which is insufficient to influence investors or entrepreneurs to design with defense needs in mind.

There is much more to be done. While the 2018 National Defense Strategy asserts that the U.S. has returned to an era of great power competition, the government has not aligned all elements - economic, military, and diplomatic - to develop an integrated plan with our allies to compete effectively. The signature initiative on the U.S. trade agenda is taking a firm stance on China's mercantilist practices with the aim of changing behavior, but this could be more effective with allied unity. Similarly, reforms to better protect technology through the Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States (CFIUS) and export controls would also be more effective with allied commitment. We need policies that both promote the export of U.S.-origin dualuse technologies as well as protect intellectual property (IP) and know-how that give American innovators the edge. Moreover, our once-intimidating scientific foundation is no longer unassailable; after many years of budget cuts, federally-funded research now suffers from persistent underinvestment. In a marathon that rewards speed and consistency of commitment, the federal budgeting process provides neither introducing confusion and setbacks in the execution of policies and programs. The U.S. government must articulate the challenge and unite Americans to create the political support for what's required to maintain a healthy lead in this marathon.

#### Is academia ready to compete?

It was through our world-class university system that the wellspring of ideas, experimentation, and talent played a signature role in ending World War II and buttressing the space program in the 1960s. Since the fall of the Berlin Wall, however, the national purpose that once pulsed through campuses and motivated students and professors to tackle complex security challenges faded. For American students, the allure of finance and law led to a decline in STEM (science, technology, engineering and mathematics) graduates, while China now graduates six to eight times the number of STEM students that the United States does. University programs are financially strained and must seek higher-paying foreign students - often Chinese nationals - to fill the ranks. But the U.S. immigration system does not allow these students to stay in the U.S. after graduating. So not only are U.S. taxpayers subsidizing the education of foreign talent in advanced STEM fields, we are subsequently losing the potential economic benefits of that investment. For similar financial reasons, universities are exploring creative partnerships with foreign sources of funding, often Chinese. These soft power tools are not benign in their motivations and have been often documented to be vectors for propaganda.

#### Is the private sector ready to compete?

Given the importance of commercial technology to the competition, the U.S. needs a private sector ready to compete and join the U.S. government and allies in ensuring industrial capacity in sectors we have ceded to China. But an even larger challenge for the private sector is shifting the balance from short-term profits to long-term capability development. Since the shareholder revolution of the 1980s, companies have increasingly focused on return on capital at the expense of long-term R&D and technology development. With the increase in institutional ownership of companies,<sup>24</sup> corporate focus shifted to financial returns and away from balancing stakeholders of employees, shareholders, and communities. Capital markets reinforced this in rewarding efficiency of capital in stock price performance.<sup>25</sup> Compounding the shortterm focus for capital, since 2006, most shares of stock are held for less than one year (compared to eight years in the 1950s).<sup>26</sup>

The CCP has a contrasting view focused on technology development for the long term - sacrificing capital efficiency in the process - aiming for a first-mover advantage. As McKinsey & Company's former managing director, Dominic Barton, pointed out when arguing for a longer-term approach to Western-style capitalism, "when making major decisions, Asian [companies] typically think in terms of at least 10 to 15 years. In the U.S. and Europe, nearsightedness is the norm."27 Leadership in dual-use technologies fuels economic growth and confers strategic military benefits. As China challenges the U.S. in the game-changing fields of 5G, Al, quantum, and genetic engineering, the outcomes are not predetermined. China's national science and technology plans mean hundreds of billions of dollars are being invested to shift leadership in technology industries from semiconductors to satellites away from the West and towards China. In fact, this is the endstate of "Made in China 2025." How ironic that our excessive focus on profits and the efficiency of capital could aid China's cause.

In recent years, the growth of activist investors amplified the focus on near-term shareholder returns as their business models rely on improved returns to create a subsequent sale or liquidity event to reward investors. Wall Street also benefits from the increasing number of transactions that occur. In this era, corporations have become increasingly short-term oriented as CEOs must focus on quarterly earnings as a key metric, in part to avoid take-over or activist interest. Furthering this behavior, CEOs themselves are now in their jobs less than ever before as average tenures are at a historic low of five years.<sup>28</sup> We have institutionalized our focus on short-term profits and capital efficiency rather than balancing these goals with research investments for long-term capability development. While activists at first targeted assetintensive companies, these investors now commonly seek technology companies as targets. Gone are the days when the norm was for shareholders to support corporate labs such as the DuPont Experimental Station and AT&T's Bell Labs which emphasized long-term research and revolutionary inventions like synthetic fibers and the transistor which spawned new industries.

#### **GLOBAL CHINA** PREPARING THE UNITED STATES FOR THE SUPERPOWER MARATHON WITH CHINA

Another response to the drive for higher returns is the erosion of U.S. manufacturing. Many types of manufacturing are simply not as profitable a business activity as design or marketing and sales, resulting in a financial incentive to eliminate or reduce manufacturing investment through offshoring and outsourcing to geographies with low-cost labor, lower-cost infrastructure and fewer regulations. One little understood consequence has been that as manufacturing expertise moves offshore, so do design skills and design-for-manufacturability expertise. In turn, this loss of manufacturing expertise also reduces the innovation that accrues from understanding the manufacturing process, the supplier base, and their interactions.<sup>29</sup> As noted by Mforesight's Sridhar Kota and Tom Mahoney, "offshoring by American companies has destroyed our manufacturing base and our capacity to develop new products and processes... Once manufacturing departs from a country's shores, engineering and production know-how leave as well, and innovation ultimately follows."30 Silicon Valley does little of its own manufacturing today which is in stark contrast to the 1960s and 70s when semiconductor fabrication facilities were growing. Today's winning products, like Apple's iPhone, fuel an industry of outsourced Chinese manufacturers such as Foxconn.

Two more trends accelerated U.S. manufacturing erosion. The first is globalization moving manufacturing assets and jobs offshore. The second was the U.S. tax code, which until 2017 provided an incentive for offshore manufacturing. With a differential tax rate of as much as 25 points,<sup>31</sup> there was a potential 40% improvement in after-tax earnings for U.S. business income that could be sheltered offshore.

Still another response to boosting financial returns is shedding hardware businesses so that what remains are software and services firms. IBM is an iconic example among many that followed this trend selling its PC business to Lenovo. With the loss of hardware businesses, entire ecosystems of suppliers have now moved such that the U.S. does not, for example, build printed circuit boards or flex circuits — integral components of all electronic devices — in any volume nor does it package or fabricate semiconductor wafers at global scale. From a national security standpoint, this is acceptable as long as the U.S. has access among our allies. However, since we rely on China in so many instances, even in military supply chains, we have inadvertently created a glaring national security risk. The Department of Defense's 2018 analysis of supplier risk states "China is the single or sole supplier for a number of [components]... used in munitions and missiles... A sudden and catastrophic loss of supply would disrupt DOD missile, satellite, space launch, and other defense manufacturing programs. In many cases, there are no substitutes readily available."<sup>32</sup> Rare earths provide another well-documented example.

Finally, an additional response to boosting financial returns is the corporate share buyback – companies using their cash balances or even borrowing to repurchase shares to boost earnings per share (EPS) not through improved profitability but simply by reducing the share count in the EPS calculation. In the last decade alone, \$3.8 trillion has been spent on share buybacks.<sup>33</sup> While pursued in the name of capital efficiency, this investment epitomizes short-term thinking, doing nothing to grow corporate capabilities or invest in R&D for the long-term health of the corporation.

The culmination of these trends focused on short-term gains has resulted in "the destruction of America's once vibrant military and commercial industrial capacity in many sectors [that] has become the single biggest unacknowledged threat to our national security. Because of... policies focused on finance instead of production, the United States increasingly cannot produce or maintain vital systems upon which our economy, our military and our allies rely."34 As a glaring example, Americans are reminded as the COVID-19 crisis unfolds that 80% of the ingredients to make our medicines and 97% of our antibiotics come from China.<sup>35</sup> Bottom line, to be an effective competitor with a country that has a long-term plan -50 years instead of a few quarters - and values strategic technology advantage more than financial returns, we need a longer-term focus in our capital markets and corporations that rewards R&D and risk taking in technology development. While the venture capital industry has been closely associated with risk taking, over 90% of the capital deployed by venture in the U.S. is now invested in software<sup>36</sup> whereas many hardware ideas, or ideas that involve research, struggle to find U.S. capital.

## HOW IS THE U.S. FARING IN THE TECHNOLOGY COMPETITION?

While the U.S. still leads China in more technologies than vice versa, the playing field is rapidly evolving. China already leads the U.S. in the deployment of hypersonics, small drones, quantum communications, 5G, facial recognition software, e-commerce and mobile payments (with 700 million internet users), electric vehicles, clean power technology (wind and solar), high-speed rail, and the world's largest database of genetic engineering data. China challenges U.S. technology leads in AI, genetic engineering, quantum computing and quantum sensors. China's goals are clear — in Xi's words, "catch up and surpass" the U.S. $^{37}$ Two examples illustrate the rapidly changing dual-use technology landscape, with dramatic implications for the commercial economy and military capability: 5G in telecommunications and quantum technologies.

#### 5G

Mobile wireless technology has been evolving for decades since the first generation (1G) in the late 1970s. The value of each generation has increased exponentially, as each enabled so many technology advancements across the commercial sector and military.<sup>38</sup> The U.S. introduced 4G and LTE network services in 2008 featuring data transfer rates of ten times those of 3G by leveraging IP networks enabling video and mobile applications. According to a 2018 Recon Analytics report, "the introduction of 4G contributed to 70% growth in the wireless industry between 2011 and 2014, bolstering GDP while increasing jobs in the wireless industry by over 80%. By leading the charge on 4G, the United States was able to build a global ecosystem of network providers, device manufacturers, and app developers that shaped the future of 4G and the experience of all other countries implementing it."39

Mobile wireless is indicative of the first-mover advantage key technologies empower because the first mover enjoys a network effect setting the foundational infrastructure and specifications for future products. We are now on the cusp of implementing the fifth generation, 5G, which is expected to bring more improvements in speed and reduced latency enabling applications such as autonomous vehicles and other Internet of Things (IoT) innovations such as AI-powered health care. While 5G is much more than the radio access network and the U.S. may, in fact, lead in the applications of 5G, Huawei has an early jump in deployments with claims of over 250,000 5G base stations shipped, as China will be the largest market for 5G with one-third of the 1.2 billion expected users by 2025.40 The military advantages of the world's most advanced communications infrastructure with leading global market share are many: low-cost, nearly ubiquitous infrastructure; cooperation with the leading equipment and service providers for surveillance or denial-of-service to adversaries; speed and reduced latency for military IoT applications like swarms of drones, to name only a few.

5G serves as the tip of the iceberg as an emerging commercial technology that has dramatic implications for economic competitiveness and military capability.

#### Quantum technologies

At an earlier stage of technology development is quantum technologies, which use what Albert Einstein called the "spooky" properties of quantum physics in communications, sensors, and computing. A recent study by the Center for New American Security highlights that "China's advances in quantum technologies have the potential to alter the military and strategic balance."41 While much of the attention so far has been on quantum computing which, in theory, may provide the ability to break current encryption methods, there are many other applications. The combination of classical and quantum computing may provide more advanced simulations, enhance machine learning capabilities, and highlight useful information more easily from noisy, unstructured data. Specific applications could include advances in materials science, better understanding of new chemistries for pharmaceutical development, and the next generation of Al. Quantum technology can potentially be applied to sensors that can better detect near-silent submarines and precision navigation that does not rely on GPS. While clearly at a much earlier stage of development than 5G technology, it is not difficult to imagine commercial benefits of these technologies creating new industries and ecosystems where a first-mover advantage could be pivotal.

China's leaders have recognized the potential and are directing a national plan for leadership which includes billions in funding at universities and national labs.<sup>42</sup> Additionally, national champions such as Alibaba, which recently committed \$15 billion to quantum development, are mobilizing R&D dollars to achieve commercial dominance.43 Provincial governments are also participating: Anhui province through a development fund and the creation of the world's largest quantum research facility44 and Shandong province with the intent to create a quantum industry ecosystem in the city of Jinan - "Quantum Valley."45 China's national plan also includes recruiting the best talent from overseas - the Thousand Talents Plan - as well as sending gifted students abroad to universities such as Cambridge, Massachusetts Institute of Technology, and Stanford through the Young Thousand Talents plan.<sup>46</sup> Finally, China has also arranged for several partnerships with universities in Austria,<sup>47</sup> the United States,<sup>48</sup> and Canada,<sup>49</sup> among others.

China is doubling down on investments as "certain PLA [People's Liberation Army] strategists and officers even anticipate the quantum technologies will radically transform future warfare, perhaps possessing strategic significance on a par with nuclear weapons."50 Whether the PLA is correct, the commercial and military implications of quantum technologies have the potential to deliver a first-mover advantage. A recent report from the Institute for Defense Analysis questions the ability for quantum sciences to alter the strategic balance since quantum sensors and metrology have not achieved reliable demonstrations, because quantum communications may not be the best means for achieving secure communications and because quantum computing has not established clear economic or pragmatic application in the near-term. However, this same report also wisely recommends more research be applied to ensure there are no technology surprises.<sup>51</sup> This is an opportunity made for a U.S. government-business-academic collaboration again with commercial and military applications - to ensure the U.S. is not second rate in this field.

## RECOMMENDATIONS FOR COMPETING IN A SUPERPOWER MARATHON

While we are not fully prepared today in government, the private sector or academia to compete, some critical work has already begun. America's guiding national security documents, the National Security Strategy and the National Defense Strategy, clearly signal a shift towards great power competition with China. The Department of Defense is developing new warfighting concepts and plans, making modernization investments in new technologies like hypersonics, Al, and quantum a budget priority, and aggressively reforming its acquisition process to better leverage commercial sector innovations. Bipartisan support in Congress funded the largest R&D investment in DOD's history, passed legislation to modernize CFIUS to counter investment-driven technology transfer, and created the Space Force, a new military service whose raison d'être is winning the military competition in space. The U.S. Trade Representative (USTR) documented examples of Chinese intellectual property theft and initiated aggressive trade actions. The Department of Justice, through its China Initiative, has made prosecuting Chinese corporate espionage a prime concern, and the State Department is waging a global campaign to counter China's influence. Illustrating the level of bipartisan support, at the 2020 Munich Security Conference, both Trump administration Cabinet officials and Speaker of the House Nancy Pelosi pressed NATO allies on Huawei's presence in Europe's 5G infrastructure.

While all of this is necessary, it is not sufficient to catch up in a marathon that has already begun. Our next steps should focus on the following four areas.

#### Bolster federal investment in basic R&D

Most important of all these recommendations, the U.S. must recommit to excellence in science and basic research to develop new technologies, particularly in AI, quantum, genetic engineering, autonomous systems, cyber, and space; these technologies are key to the superpower marathon and we cannot lose momentum in any of them. To ensure our future economic prosperity, the U.S. - including the private sector and academia - needs to make a generational commitment to science and technology. For government and academia, we should boost federally funded R&D to facilitate long-term research that creates breakthroughs that individual companies can rarely afford. This government-backed research has spillover effects to create entirely new industries and foundational technologies which venture capital and innovative companies build upon. For example, every technology incorporated into Apple's iPhone was seeded by federally funded research dollars.52 In recent years, federally funded R&D has waned to 0.7% of GDP, down from 2% at the height of the Cold War. To stimulate business R&D, we need incentives and tax policies to reinforce long-term commitments to R&D, to support emerging hardware businesses and a manufacturing renaissance. Increases in the federal R&D tax credit would likely stimulate corporate research budgets.<sup>53</sup> Together, we should aspire to create many moonshots in the technologies critical to this superpower marathon, bringing government, business, and academia together toward common goals of national purpose.

# "

The U.S. must recommit to excellence in science and basic research to develop new technologies; these technologies are key to the superpower marathon and we cannot lose momentum in any of them.

# Attract, develop, and retain human capital in STEM fields

Along with the increases in federally funded research and moonshots, we need a generational commitment to STEM education. U.S. STEM graduates are in decline (-5% from 2010 to 2015)<sup>54</sup> while China graduates many times the engineers the U.S. does. We should provide financial incentives to study STEM fields such as government internships that lead to employment offers, partial student loan debt forgiveness for study of STEM fields, and corporate tax credits to hire more engineers.

Additionally, we want to encourage the best foreign talent in the world to come to the U.S. to study but also ensure a clear path to green cards and citizenship so those we educate – especially in STEM fields – remain to contribute to our economy even if we have to invest in additional counterintelligence resources to ensure we do not facilitate economic espionage. Recent studies show that students graduating from advanced STEM fields in U.S. universities are inclined to stay and work in the United States, but that the high-skilled immigration system as currently oriented present significant obstacles to graduates seeking green cards or other forms of sponsorships.<sup>55</sup>

#### Develop an integrated economic statecraft strategy and build the institutional capacity to execute it

The political-military tools the U.S. government employs to address geopolitical concerns are largely concentrated in the Departments of Defense and State. By contrast, the authorities associated with the use of geoeconomic instruments are diffused across the federal government and the private sector. Congress determines spending priorities through its control of the budget. The Department of the Treasury leads tax policy, convenes CFIUS, and administers economic and trade sanctions. The Department of Commerce administers export controls; the Department of State enforces the International Traffic in Arms Regulations (ITAR) and influences foreign aid; the USTR leads trade policy; and the Federal Reserve drives monetary policy. The first step in integrating these perspectives is the development of a whole-of-government strategy for economic statecraft including objectives and metrics. The core aim of this strategy is growing a vibrant U.S. economy with the free flow of capital, talent, and ideas among allies in the context of a coherent plan for competing with China. At the federal level, the closest approximation to government-wide strategic planning and coordination occurs through the National Security Council (NSC) and National Economic Council (NEC) and their constituent departments and agencies. However, as national security concerns broaden to encompass economic, environmental and technological issues, these bodies are fragmented and wanting for policy agility. They remain largely unchanged from their inception, rarely interact in an integrated fashion,<sup>56</sup> and are often reactive and overwhelmed by real-time events.

The NSC, in particular, is over-indexed towards military and diplomatic tools of statecraft.57 While the NEC is a non-statutory body, and often accorded lesser importance than the NSC, its participating departments and agencies - which can include Treasury, USTR, Commerce, the Department of Agriculture, the Department of Labor, the Department of Health and Human Services, the National Science Foundation, the Environmental Protection Agency, and others access a critically important tool kit for a geoeconomic competition that benefits from broad financial and economic data as well as relationships with influential financial, technology, academic, and policy actors. As China and Russia blur the lines between economic and national security, exerting state control over economic assets to further their national interest, the U.S. instead largely defers economic and financial decisionmaking to the private sector. CEOs of companies large and small are increasingly acknowledging that their companies are outmatched when competing against state actors such as China's national champion firms.

As we contemplate the challenges we face with China — today or in the future — the relative military superiority the United States previously enjoyed will continue to erode. The immediate impulse of policymakers should not be to inventory the number of carriers, the location of destroyers, or the number of special operations forces in theater. The solution sets should instead integrate economic and financial tools such as sanctions, market access, and export controls along with forward military deterrence<sup>58</sup> — that should be mobilized at the speed of relevance.

In sum, the geoeconomic competition with China should be paramount in determining a whole-ofgovernment strategy. With that foundation, government organizations can act in concert rather than through the fragmented structure we see today which often creates competing priorities. Achieving this holistic capability also requires addressing the talent deficit the U.S. government currently has in the coming revolutions in biotechnology, quantum information science, AI, and autonomy. Knowledge of technology is an increasingly important prerequisite to develop purposeful and precise policy options designed to strengthen U.S. economic and national security. To better inform these policy options, we also need credible economic assessments of industrial policies such as "Made in China 2025," and how those plans, if executed successfully, will affect U.S. industries, job creation, and economic growth.

With the decoupling of U.S. and Chinese economies underway, the U.S. government must also galvanize the international community and rally other countries and international institutions to our vision of the future economic order. To be sure, this is a large task with potential to create seismic shifts in global supply chains, capital markets, and trade. But a clear articulation of objectives is necessary as the global investment and business community need to know the new rules of the road for the geoeconomic competition already in progress. American business can then reinforce the goals of this ongoing competition. No U.S. government vision for the future can be manifest without the help of American business.

# Focus on the long term in businesses and our capital markets

Perhaps most difficult among these recommendations, we need to shift our thinking to a longer time horizon in businesses and in our capital markets. Reforms here must be jointly agreed to by corporate management and institutional investors which own the majority of total equity. First, the investment horizon and corresponding benchmark metrics must move away from a quarter or a year to a longer timeframe such as a decade. In addition to decade-long economic value added (EVA), new indicator metrics such as the effectiveness of long-term R&D in creating new products may be more insightful to determine long-term cash flows than quarterly EPS changes.

Second, we should encourage long-term engagement from owners as well as longer holding periods of stocks.<sup>59</sup> From a policy perspective, this could be supported by tax incentives to hold equity positions longer and disincentives for momentum trading which encourages turnover. Third, we should discourage financial engineering that does not create long-term value.

There is reason to believe American business leaders would welcome a shift away from the current excessive focus on the short term and exclusive focus on shareholder returns. As JPMorgan Chase CEO Jamie Dimon and Berkshire Hathaway Chairman and CEO Warren Buffett observed in a 2018 Wall Street Journal op-ed aptly titled "Short-Termism is Harming the Economy," "every generation of Americans has the responsibility to leave behind a stronger, more prosperous society than the one it found. The nation's greatest achievements have always derived from long-term investments."<sup>60</sup>

These four priorities combine to *make innovation and technology development a national imperative*. Winning a technology race requires academia, business, and government to collaborate in improving U.S. competitiveness through long-term research, investments in human capital and infrastructure, and policies that encourage investment.<sup>61</sup> We do not need to pick winners and losers among companies but rather ensure our policies create global winners focused on long-term technology advantage. From analyzing the federal budget, we would conclude that our national priorities are transfer payments, interest on debt, and affordability of single-family housing. This is not the investment strategy of a focused superpower marathon competitor.

### **COMPETING FOR THE FUTURE**

However, a superpower marathon does not mean we must be at war with an enemy. As former Secretary of Defense James Mattis said regarding China, "cooperation whenever possible will be the name of the game, and competing vigorously where we must."<sup>62</sup> We should always promote a constructive agenda with Beijing where possible on international standards, climate change, nuclear non-proliferation, global health, and the stability of the global economy. We must reject the notion that the competition with China is a "clash of civilizations" and that conflict is inevitable. Our concerns are with the CCP and not the Chinese people. We can collaborate where possible but compete aggressively to protect our national interest and the international order that has kept us safe since 1945.

Responding to COVID-19 is a more recent example where the U.S., China, and international partners could have locked arms early on to collect accurate data and mobilize physical and technical resources to mitigate the spread of the virus. Unfortunately, Chinese authorities prioritized the control of information, refused to allow U.S. Center for Disease Control Experts into China at the outset of the epidemic, and silenced medical professionals from informing the public of the risks. Staunching the spread of the virus is in our collective interest — and the U.S. and China have much more to gain by cooperating.

Going forward, we should not wait a new Sputnik moment. The challenge has been unfolding around us in slow motion; to use a Chinese stratagem, it is hiding in plain sight. With our open system of trade and investment, China's access to our markets and leading-edge technologies without reciprocity means we may even be facilitating China's economic and technological superiority. To prepare ourselves for this superpower marathon, we must take actions that ensure we are ready to compete for the long-term. We would be ill-advised to begin as an indifferent, divided country without a plan facing an ambitious, determined competitor with a strategic plan to "catch up and surpass."

While China faces significant problems of its own in the coming years due to its demographics, pollution, corruption, debt load, and inefficiency in deploying capital, its authoritarian system also brings beneficial dimensions: stability and decisiveness of political direction, long-term planning horizons, and the coordination of government, commercial, and military sectors to achieve national aims. Given China's growing

#### **GLOBAL CHINA** PREPARING THE UNITED STATES FOR THE SUPERPOWER MARATHON WITH CHINA

economy, investment in science and technology, and coercive power over its people, the winner of this superpower marathon is by no means certain. The stakes, however, are paramount given China's ideological differences and technology capability fueling an economy that is on a path to eclipse our own. As a result, we must strengthen our resolve and discipline in improving our competitiveness, benefiting from one of the only issues to enjoy strong bipartisan support amongst policymakers and legislators in Congress. We must prepare now for this superpower marathon or resign ourselves to becoming a secondrate power while the world looks up to a new global leader with strikingly different values and views.

# REFERENCES

1 Chris Buckley, "China Takes Aim at Western Ideas," *The New York Times*, August 19, 2013, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2013/08/20/world/asia/chinas-new-leadership-takes-hard-line-in-secret-memo.html</u>.

2 There is debate about whether official U.S. intelligence assessments overstated the performance of the Soviet economy during the Cold War. Angus Maddison calculates that the Soviet GDP stood between 35% and 43% of U.S. GDP between 1950 and 1973. Angus Maddison, *Contours of the World Economy, I-2030 AD* (Oxford: Oxford University Press, 2007). U.S. intelligence reports assessed that the GDP of the Soviet Union fluctuated between 49% and 57% of U.S. GDP from 1960 to 1975 but fell backwards to 52% by 1984. "A Comparison of the U.S. and Soviet Economies: Evaluating Performance of the Soviet System," (McLean, VA: U.S. Directorate of Intelligence, October 1985), <u>https://www.cia.gov/library/readingroom/docs/DOC\_0000497165.pdf</u>.

3 Kurt M. Campbell and Jake Sullivan, "Competition Without Catastrophe: How America Can Both Challenge and Coexist with China," *Foreign Affairs* 98, no. 5 (September/October 2019): 99, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.</u> <u>com/articles/china/competition-with-china-without-catastrophe</u>.

4 Mark Harrison, ed., *The Economics of World War II: Six Great Powers in International Comparison* (Cambridge: Cambridge University Press, 1998), 5

5 Russia did not join the World Trade Organization until 2012.

6 Zhou Bo, "The Future of the PLA," *Foreign Policy*, August 6, 2019, <u>https://foreignpolicy.com/2019/08/06/</u> <u>the-future-of-the-pla/</u>.

7 Chuin-Wei Yap and Jon Emont, "World Economy Shudders as Coronavirus Threatens Global Supply Chains," *The Wall Street Journal*, February 23, 2020, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/world-economy-shudders-as-</u> coronavirus-threatens-global-supply-chains-11582474608.

8 "Xi urges breaking new ground in major country diplomacy with Chinese characteristics," Xinhua, June 24, 2018, <u>http://xinhuanet.com/english/2018-06/24/c\_137276269.htm</u>.

9 Patrick Jenevein, "'China Standards' Promotion Foundational Campaign in Beijing's Global Expansion Strategy," Pointe Bello, November 2019, <u>https://www.pointebello.com/briefs/china-standard-2035/.</u> (Full report available by request to Pointe Bello).

10 John Lewis Gaddis, The Cold War: A New History (New York: The Penguin Press, 2004), 93-94.

11 Mike Gallagher, "The Sources of CCP Conduct," *The American Interest*, May 9, 2019, <u>https://www.the-american-interest.com/2019/05/09/the-sources-of-ccp-conduct/</u>.

12 Gillian Rich, "Master of This Technology Will Dominate Battlefield, Says Pentagon Chief Nominee," *Investor's Business Daily*, July 16, 2019, <u>https://www.investors.com/news/artificial-intelligence-called-top-emerging-defense-technology-secretary-mark-esper/</u>.

13 Adam Satariano, "Britain Defies Trump Plea to Ban Huawei From 5G Network," *The New York Times*, January 28, 2020, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2020/01/28/technology/britain-huawei-5G.html</u>.

14 "NATO recognizes China 'challenges' for the first time," Deutsche Welle, December 3, 2019, <u>https://www.dw.com/en/nato-recognizes-china-challenges-for-the-first-time/a-51519351</u>.

15 Xi Jinping, "Secure a Decisive Victory in Building a Moderately Prosperous Society in All Respects and Strive for the Great Success of Socialism with Chinese Characteristics for a New Era," (speech, Beijing, October 18 2017), <a href="https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/19thcpcnationalcongress/2017-11/04/content\_34115212.htm">https://www.chinadaily.com.cn/china/19thcpcnationalcongress/2017-11/04/content\_34115212.htm</a>.

16 As related in Xinhua, Xi said that "China should establish itself as... a leading innovator by 2030 before realizing the objective of becoming a world-leading [science & technology] power... by 2049." See Xinhua, "Xi Sets Targets for China's Science, Technology Mastery," *People's Daily*, May 30, 2016, <u>http://en.people.cn/n3/2016/0530/c90785-9065418.html</u>.

17 Tai Ming Cheung, Thomas Mahnken, Deborah Seligsohn, Kevin Pollpeter, Eric Anderson, and Fan Yang, "Planning for Innovation, Understanding China's Plans for Technological, Energy, Industrial, and Defense Development," (Washington, DC: U.S.-China Economic and Security Review Commission, July 28, 2016), <u>https://www.uscc.gov/research/planning-innovation-understanding-chinas-plans-technological-energy-industrial-and-defense</u>.

18 Huawei received as much as \$75 billion in tax breaks, financing and cheap resources as it became the world's top telecom vendor. Chuen-Wei Yap, "State Support Helped Fuel Huawei's Global Rise," *The Wall Street Journal*, December 25, 2019, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/state-support-helped-fuel-huaweis-global-rise-11577280736</u>.

19 "Made in China 2025," State Council, People's Republic of China, July 7, 2015, <u>http://www.cittadellascienza.it/cina/wp-content/uploads/2017/02/IoT-ONE-Made-in-China-2025.pdf</u>.

20 Aaron Mehta, "These 7 Chinese companies each topped \$5B in defense sales — and could rival American firms," Defense News, August 23, 2018, <u>https://www.defensenews.com/top-100/2018/08/23/these-7-chinese-companies-each-topped-5b-in-defense-sales-and-could-rival-american-firms/</u>.

21 Kurt M. Campbell and Jake Sullivan, "Competition Without Catastrophe," 97.

22 Peter Levine, "If You Want More Defense Innovation, Spend Less on Legacy Platforms," War on the Rocks, August 20, 2018, <u>https://warontherocks.com/2018/08/if-you-want-more-defense-innovation-spend-less-on-legacy-platforms/</u>.

23 Matt Donovan and Will Roper, "Section 804 Gives the U.S. an Advantage in Great Power Competition with China and Russia," Defense News, August 7, 2019, <u>https://www.defensenews.com/opinion/</u> <u>commentary/2019/08/07/section-804-gives-the-us-an-advantage-in-great-power-competition-with-china-and-russia/</u>.

24 Institutional ownership is the proportion of stocks owned by mutual funds, pension funds, insurance companies, and investment firms. Institutional ownership share of all U.S. equities grew from 5% in the period 1900-1945 to 67% by 2010. Marshall E. Blume and Donald B. Kevin, "Institutional Investors and Stock Market Liquidity: Trends and Relationships," SSRN, September 18, 2012, <u>https://papers.ssrn.com/sol3/papers.</u> cfm?abstract\_id=2147757.

25 Corporate focus on shareholder returns as an exclusive measure of success has become so extreme that the U.S. Business Roundtable recently announced a return to a more balanced view of the interests of all stakeholders including customers, employees, and the communities in which they serve, in a public statement signed by 181 CEOs. "Statement on the Purpose of a Corporation," Business Roundtable, August 19, 2019, <a href="https://opportunity.businessroundtable.org/ourcommitment/">https://opportunity.businessroundtable.org/ourcommitment/</a>.

26 Ryan Beck and Amit Seru, "Short Term Thinking Is Poisoning American Business," *The New York Times*, December 21, 2019, <u>https://www.nytimes.com/2019/12/21/opinion/sunday/capitalism-sanders-warren.html</u>.

27 Dominic Barton, "Capitalism for the Long Term," *Harvard Business Review*, March 2011, <u>https://hbr.org/2011/03/capitalism-for-the-long-term</u>.

28 Ryan Beck and Amit Seru, "Short Term Thinking Is Poisoning American Business."

29 Gary P. Pisano and Willy C. Shih, *Producing Prosperity: Why America Needs a Manufacturing Renaissance* (Boston: Harvard Business Review Press, 2012).

30 Sridhar Kota and Tom Mahoney, "Innovation Should be Made in the U.S.A.," *The Wall Street Journal*, November 15, 2019, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/innovation-should-be-made-in-the-u-s-a-11573833987</u>.

31 The top U.S. corporate tax rate was 35% until the passage of the Tax Cuts and Jobs Act of 2017, which reduced this rate to a flat rate of 21%. Prior to this lower rate, there was an incentive to shift business income to tax-haven countries like Ireland, Monaco, or the Bahamas which offered rates as low as 10%. This difference in corporate tax rates also led to the "inversion" trend to move corporate headquarters outside the U.S. and many companies did so until the U.S. Treasury effectively closed this loophole.

32 "Assessing and Strengthening the Manufacturing and Defense Industrial Base and Supply Chain Resiliency of the United States: Report to President Donald J. Trump by the Interagency Task Force in Fulfillment of Executive Order 13806," (Arlington, VA: U.S. Department of Defense, September 2018), <u>https://media.defense.gov/2018/Oct/05/2002048904/-1/-1/1/ASSESSING-AND-STRENGTHENING-THE-MANUFACTURING-AND-DEFENSE-INDUSTRIAL-BASE-AND-SUPPLY-CHAIN-RESILIENCY.PDF</u>.

33 Jerry Useem, "The Stock-Buyback Swindle," *The Atlantic*, August 2019, <u>https://www.theatlantic.com/</u> magazine/archive/2019/08/the-stock-buyback-swindle/592774/.

34 Matt Stoller and Lucas Kunce, "America's Monopoly Crisis Hits the Military," *The American Conservative*, June 27, 2019, <u>https://www.theamericanconservative.com/articles/americas-monopoly-crisis-hits-the-military/</u>.

35 Yanzhong Huang, "U.S. Dependence on Pharmaceutical Products From China," Council on Foreign Relations, August 14, 2019, <u>https://www.cfr.org/blog/us-dependence-pharmaceutical-products-china</u>.

36 2018 U.S. Venture Investment Data provided to authors by National Venture Capital Association in collaboration with Pitchbook.

37 Julian Baird Gewirtz, "China's Long March to Technological Supremacy," *Foreign Affairs*, August 27, 2019, <u>https://www.foreignaffairs.com/articles/china/2019-08-27/chinas-long-march-technological-supremacy</u>.

38 Milo Medin and Gilman Louie, "The 5G Ecosystem: Risks and Opportunities for DoD," (Arlington, VA: Defense Innovation Board, April 3, 2019), <u>https://media.defense.gov/2019/Apr/03/2002109302/-1/-1/0/DIB\_5G\_STUDY\_04.03.19.PDF</u>.

39 Ibid.

40 Daniel Araya, "Huawei's 5G Dominance in the Post-American World," *Forbes*, April 5, 2019, <u>https://www.forbes.com/sites/danielaraya/2019/04/05/huaweis-5g-dominance-in-the-post-american-world/#6296c64d48f7</u>.

41 Elsa B. Kania and John K. Costello, "Quantum Hegemony? China's Ambitions and the Challenge to U.S. Innovation Leadership," (Washington, DC: Center for New American Security, September 12, 2018), <u>https://www.cnas.org/publications/reports/quantum-hegemony</u>.

42 Examples are the National Defense S&T Key Laboratories Fund and the PLA's Equipment Development Department.

43 Alibaba is participating through its Discovery, Momentum, Adventure, and Outlook (DAMO) Academy. Elsa B. Kania and John K. Costello, "Quantum Hegemony?"; Meng Jing and Sarah Dai, "Alibaba to spend more than US\$15bn on technology research with launch of collaborative academy," *South China Morning Post*, October 11, 2017, <u>https://www.scmp.com/business/article/2114853/alibaba-spend-more-u15bn-technology-research-launch-collaborative-academy</u>.

44 This facility is the Quantum Information and Quantum Science and Technology Innovation Research Institute. Elsa B. Kania and John K. Costello, "Quantum Hegemony?"

45 "济南将为量子通信安全做"国标"" [Jinan Will Set the 'National Standard' in Quantum Communications Security], *Ta Kung Pao*, March 24, 2018, <u>http://news.takungpao.com/mainland/topnews/2018-03/3554886.html</u>.

46 Chinese PLA members are often sent undercover to Western universities to learn and steal technology, which is well covered in Alex Joske, "Picking flowers, making honey," (Barton, Australia: Australia Strategic Policy Institute, October 30, 2018), <u>https://www.aspi.org.au/report/picking-flowers-making-honey</u>.

47 "Austrian and Chinese Academies of Sciences Successfully Conducted First Intercontinental Quantum Video Call," Austrian Academy of Sciences, September 29, 2017, <u>https://www.oeaw.ac.at/en/detail/news/erstes-abhoersicheres-quanten-videotelefonat-zwischen-wien-und-peking-geglueckt-1/</u>.

48 Elsa B. Kania and John K. Costello, "Quantum Hegemony?"

49 "University of Waterloo Visits China to Strengthen Bonds with Research Partners," University of Waterloo, April 20, 2014, <u>https://uwaterloo.ca/news/news/university-waterloo-visits-china-strengthen-bonds-research</u>.

50 Elsa B. Kania and John K. Costello, "Quantum Hegemony?"

51 Stuart A. Wolf, Lance G. Joneckis, Steven Waruhiu, John C. Biddle, Olivia S. Sun and Leonard J. Buckley, "Overview of the Status of Quantum Science and Technology and Recommendations for the DoD," (Alexandria, VA: Institute for Defense Analyses, June 2019), <u>https://www.ida.org/-/media/feature/publications/o/ov/overview-of-the-status-of-quantum-science-and-technology-and-recommendations-for-the-dod/d-10709.ashx</u>.

52 Mariana Mazzucato, *The Entrepreneurial State: Debunking Public Vs. Private Sector Myths* (London: Anthem Press, 2013).

53 The conclusion from a recent group of quantitative studies is that R&D spending is elastic: "a 10% fall in the tax [adjusted] price of R&D results in at least a 10% increase in R&D in the long run." Nicholas Bloom, John Van Reenen, and Heidi Williams, "A Toolkit of Policies to Promote Innovation," *Journal of Economic Perspectives* 33, no. 3 (Summer 2019): 170, https://pubs.aeaweb.org/doi/pdfplus/10.1257/jep.33.3.163.

54 "Survey of Graduate Students and Postdoctorates in Science and Engineering, Fall 2015," National Science Foundation, <u>https://ncsesdata.nsf.gov/datables/gradpostdoc/2015/</u>.

55 Remco Zwetsloot, James Dunham, Zachary Arnold, and Tina Huang, "Keeping Top Al Talent in the United States," (Washington, DC: Center for Security and Emerging Technology, December 2019), <u>https://cset.georgetown.edu/wp-content/uploads/Keeping-Top-Al-Talent-in-the-United-States.pdf</u>.

56 The Bush and Obama administrations had a hybrid NSC and NEC office — Intecon — which focused on international economics, trade, and energy issues. The influence of this directorate varied with the personnel and the receptivity of the national security advisor to input into foreign policy deliberations. The Trump administration's fourth national security advisor, Robert O'Brien, officially removed Intecon from the NSC process and made economics exclusively the purview of the NEC.

57 Established in 1947 to coordinate instruments of national security, the NSC was a suitable construct for the post-World War II era. By statute it includes relevant leaders from the Departments of Defense, State, and Energy, plus the intelligence community — reflective of an era when the U.S. possessed military overmatch capability and projected conflicts would necessitate full-scale military intervention and potentially nuclear confrontation. As new and different issues arose, the NSC invited the participation of the Department of the Treasury to pursue sanctions or resolve acute global financial stability problems and the Department of Commerce to prevent the export of sensitive technologies to adversaries.

58 Michael E. O'Hanlon, *The Senkaku Paradox: Risking Great Power War Over Small Stakes* (Washington, DC: Brookings Institution Press, April 2019).

59 Dominic Barton and Mark Wiseman, "Focusing Capital on the Long Term," *Harvard Business Review*, January-February, 2014, <u>https://hbr.org/2014/01/focusing-capital-on-the-long-term</u>.

60 Jamie Dimon and Warren E. Buffett, "Short-Termism is Harming the Economy," *The Wall Street Journal*, June 6, 2018, <u>https://www.wsj.com/articles/short-termism-is-harming-the-economy-1528336801</u>.

61 The top five policies for boosting innovation cited in Nicholas Bloom, John Van Reenen, and Heidi Williams, "A Toolkit of Policies to Promote Innovation," are: offering tax incentives for R&D, promoting free trade, supporting skilled migration, training workers in STEM fields, and providing direct grants in R&D.

62 James N. Mattis, "Remarks by Secretary Mattis at Plenary Session of the 2018 Shangri-La Dialogue," (speech, Singapore, June 2, 2018), <u>https://www.defense.gov/Newsroom/Transcripts/Transcript/</u> <u>Article/1538599/remarks-by-secretary-mattis-at-plenary-session-of-the-2018-shangri-la-dialogue/</u>.

# **ABOUT THE AUTHORS**

**Michael Brown** is the director of the Defense Innovation Unit at the U.S. Department of Defense (DOD), which fields leading-edge commercial capabilities to the military faster and more cost-effectively than traditional acquisition methods. Brown previously served as a White House Presidential Innovation Fellow at DOD, co-authoring with Pavneet Singh a study on China's participation in the U.S. venture ecosystem, a catalyst for the Foreign Investment Risk Review Modernization Act (FIRRMA). FIRRMA was signed into law in August 2018 providing expanded jurisdiction to the Committee on Foreign Investment in the United States. Brown is the former CEO of Symantec Corporation, the global leader in cybersecurity at that time and previously served as the chairman and CEO of Quantum Corporation, a leader in the computer storage industry.

**Eric Chewning** was the chief of staff to the secretary of defense, responsible for leading the secretary of defense's executive staff and providing counsel and advice to the secretary on all matters concerning the department. Previously, Chewning served as the deputy assistant secretary of defense for industrial policy. In this capacity, he was the principal advisor to the under secretary of defense for acquisition and sustainment, responsible for analyzing the capabilities, policies, and overall health of the industrial base on which the department relies for current and future warfighting capabilities and requirements. Prior to his positions in the Pentagon, he spent 15 years in the private sector. He is a former U.S. Army officer and veteran of Operation Iraqi Freedom.

**Pavneet Singh** is a nonresident fellow at Brookings. He is currently a consultant with the Defense Innovation Unit and works with startup technology companies and investors to explore the nexus of national security challenges and emerging technologies such as autonomous systems, artificial intelligence, commercial space technologies, and biotechnology. Singh previously served on the National Security Council and National Economic Council, managing U.S. economic policy with China, India, and the broader Asia-Pacific. Prior to the White House, Singh was a key member of the executive secretariat of the World Bank's Commission on Growth and Development.

# ACKNOWLEDGEMENTS

Ted Reinert edited this paper, and Rachel Slattery provided layout.

The views reflected in this article are the personal views of the authors and not necessarily the views of the Department of Defense or of the United States government.

The Brookings Institution is a nonprofit organization devoted to independent research and policy solutions. Its mission is to conduct high-quality, independent research and, based on that research, to provide innovative, practical recommendations for policymakers and the public. The conclusions and recommendations of any Brookings publication are solely those of its author(s), and do not reflect the views of the Institution, its management, or its other scholars.